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Charity Crackdown Bill Raises Concerns 
By Wendy Culverwell  
 

A bill to crack down on bogus charities is generating concern that good intentions could create 
problems for legitimate nonprofits. 

Oregon Senate Bill 40 would yank the tax-exempt status for nonprofits that spend less than 30 percent 
of their budget on programs over a three-year period, and thier donors from writing off donations. The 
bill easily passed the Oregon Senate and is pending before the House Revenue Committee. 

The Nonprofit Association of Oregon endorsed the bill. Spokeswoman Deborah Steinkopf said 87 
percent of its members agree the state should take on charities that don’t do what they promise. 

Critics say the bill is well-intentioned but relies on simplistic financial data reported to the Internal 
Revenue Service on Form 990, which nonprofits use to report basic financial data such as revenue, 
expenses, salaries and grants. 

The data is routinely mined by watchdog groups such as Guidestar and Charity Navigator. It forms the 
basis for ratings that purport to measure how effectively a nonprofit uses its resources. 

Margie Hunt, CEO of Special Olympics Oregon, said relying on Form 990 data penalizes organizations 
that depend on volunteers by making it appear they spend more of their budget on management than 
their counterparts. 

The reliance on Form 990 is a long-standing source of anguish for groups such as Special Olympics, 
which rates one star out of four possible. 

Hunt said she could boost the organization’s star rating by paying the volunteers who currently 
organize activities for athletes with developmental and other disabilities. 

Special Olympics spends 58.4 percent of its budget on programs — well above the 30 percent threshold 
— but has asked the Legislature to base its calculations instead on audited financial statements it says 
better reflect its true nature. 

Accountant Gary McGee said Senate Bill 40 targets a real problem, but he added that Form 990 was 
never designed to measure an organization’s effectiveness. 

“I could point to charities that spend 90 percent (on programs) and are ineffective,” said McGee, who 
keeps books for dozens of charities in Oregon. 

Oregon Attorney General John Kroger promoted the bill to reign in charities that spend the vast 
majority of their money raising funds. 

Michael Malusevic, executive director of the Portland-based American Tinnitus Association, worries 
about anything that measures an organization based on Form 990s. The Tinnitus Association is another 
of Oregon’s one-star charities. 

Malusevic said Form 990 data is typically at least one year out of date and doesn’t reflect current 
conditions. An organization may also save money if it is raising capital or conserving cash to invest in its 
own infrastructure. 
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The $1.2 billion Oregon Community Foundation has not taken a position on Senate Bill 40 because it 
exempts community foundations. But Jeff Anderson, OCF’s executive vice president and COO, said it’s 
a “slippery slope.” 

OCF has a unique insight into its fellow nonprofits because it awards tens of millions in grants each 
year, including $54 million in 2010. 

“We review hundreds and hundreds of grant applications every year and seldom run across any charity 
that is trying to take people for a ride,” he said. 

The attorney general’s office publishes a list of suspect charities every December. The biggest 
offenders in 2010 were out-of-state nonprofits registered to operate in Oregon. It was unknown how 
much money they raised in Oregon, if any. 

Tony Green, spokesman for the attorney general’s office, said the bogus charity problem is real, even if 
concrete data is missing. 

By registering in Oregon, charities can raise money from Oregonians, who may then claim donations as 
deductions from their Oregon income taxes. That means the state theoretically subsidizes out-of-state 
organizations that spend 95 percent or more of their budgets raising money. 

Green said no legitimate Oregon nonprofit, including Special Olympics, comes close to failing the 30 
percent test. 

Senate Bill 40 generated a lively debate in Linda Golaszewski’s administrative governance class at 
Portland State University this spring. Golaszewski, coordinator of PSU’s Institute of Nonprofit 
Management, said the bill tackles the public’s concern that philanthropic dollars be well-used. 

“They believe something is going to get done as a result of their gift. I think there is room for the idea 
that there are state standards around that,” she said. 


